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Watlington Parish Council


Parish Clerk:  Kristina Tynan








Watlington Parish Council

1 Old School Place

Watlington

OXON OX49 5QH

Tel: 01491 613867   Email: wpc@watlington-oxon-pc.gov.uk

There will be a ‘Remote’ Meeting of the Operations Committee Held on Thursday 22nd July 2021 at 7pm on Zoom
Present:

Councillors: 


Ian Hill (IH)






Roger Beattie (RB)






Terry Jackson (TJ)





Rob Smith (RS)






Keith Woolfson (KW)






Tim Horton (TH)

Officer:




Kristina Tynan (KT)
Members of the Public:
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53/21    Apologies for Absence  


Alex Basden, Jenny Wilkinson 

54/21    Minutes of the Meeting held on 17th June 2021 which were accepted by Council on the 13/7/2021 to be agreed as a correct record    


Resolved: That these minutes were a correct record of this meeting and that they be signed by the Chairman.
55/21    Declarations of Interest


There were none notified.

56/21    Matters arising


There were none other than agenda items.
57/21
Tasks in progress and new tasks
a. Task 8 Pyrton Lane improvements – Need to agree contract for road design  (IH)
IH reported that he has spoken with Mike Horton at OCC and he has confirmed that £19,673.22 Section 106 money is available for this. Not all intended for Pyrton Lane we have indicated we would like some spent on Christmas Common. OCC are keen to get the Pyrton Lane scheme underway and they are happy that we commission Glanvilles to do the engineering drawings. WPC will now commission them. WPC will pay Glanvilles direct and re-coup the money from OCC. IH has spoken about some possible changes eg a crossing but the advice was to go ahead with this scheme first.

TH thanked IH for all his work on this issue.
b. Task 17  Malfunction of I-Play at Rec – get removal costs from independent contractor; short list of replacements; and public consultation (TH)- A removal cost has been received from Playdale.

TH gave a precis of the background of the I-Play and reported that a further reduction of 33% has 
been offered on new equipment and 10% discount on installation costs. Playdale have sent 2 options of play equipment schemes which were attached to the agenda. They will also remove the I-Play at no cost (would have cost in the region of £2000. The two packages are presented as options and fully costed. Both would be less than £17,000 and both would include 1) the removal of the I-play unit and 2) a reuse of the 7-metre square safety surface from the I-play. After discussion it was:
Resolved: 


1. That we take up a package from Playdale and hence a reduction of 33% on new equipment and 
also take advantage of the 10% reduction offered for installation and the free removal of the I-Play.
2. That both option packages are subject to comment from users in an open display in the area for at least one day in August (advertised using Facebook and a few notices) and on social media.
3. That Operations request the Finance Committee to agree to the expenditure, subject only to final settlement of the costs, equipment and installation of £17,000. 
c. Task 18
Christmas Common improvements –Removed / demolished bollards have been replaced.  Need to submit new plan for installing bollards along the length of the road with limited kerbs along western side.  (IH). IH will speak to Freddie Van Mierlo in regards to this. It was noted that OCC have replaced the missing bollards on banks. IH will prepare a proposal.
d.   Task 23
20mph speed limit for whole town – Cuxham have been granted one; need to discuss with other parishes (IH)- It was noted that we will need to express an interest in this when OCC sends out the invitation. KT has sent out our previous 20mph request to OCC to FvM. 
Resolved: That we put a group together to look at doing this in conjunction with other parishes. IH to lead on this.
e. Task 29
Grass cutting contract – There was a meeting of the Group on 20th July – A number of changes were agreed and KT is updating the documents. These will be sent out to Members prior to them being sent out to contractors.
f. Task 30
Mansle garden improvements – Need to arrange new meeting with all interested to agree plan for overall layout changes and specific planting issues. It was noted that Jackie Gaff no longer wishes to be involved. We have received one quote for removing and planting two new hedges and two other contractors declined to quote. This work could not be done until September at the earliest.
Resolved: It was agreed in principle to do this work subject to finding the funding. KT to look at the budget. It was noted that the cost for removal and replanting would be in the region of £1700. Some of the plants can be retained and the new hedge planting would need to be agreed.
g. Task 38
Full tree survey –  MG is invitinge tenders for a single longer contract to cover a few years work.  (RB) – KT to find out when these will be done.
h. Task 51
New signs for recreation ground – costs for new signs (IH/KW) – We have had one quote for IH/KW to find two more. KT to send some other company information to IH. 
i. Task 64
CCTV monitor for public toilet – signs in place – cameras to be installed 2nd July (JW/IH)
j. Task 66
Hedges obstructing pedestrian pavements (RS) –  All members were sent a copy of the survey done by RS and IH. The office will now send letters to residents asking them to sort out the various problems with their hedges. It was noted that if the residents do not attend to them after receiving the letter we have the option of reporting them to OCC who will then do the work and charge residents directly. It was noted that there was never a pavement outside Bulrushes. Regarding the problems with Pyrton Lane it was noted that it would be useful to have OCC evidence of what the pavement was originally. KT to see if she can find this information. TH said that even if the foliage was cut back it would be very narrow.
k. Proposal from Josh Robinson Ward – Rewild Marlbrook Estate – paper was attached to the          agenda.

JRW stated that the simplest and most natural method is to mark off an area and just stop 

mowing. At the 
moment there is a trial at Marlbrook to establish what native wildflowers 

are there. Over 
the year the native wildflowers within the grass will be allowed to grow and 

develop. The varieties of wildflowers that establish can be monitored over the year and 


tracked. Come 
late summer the area is then cut back after the natural seed cycle. At this 

point a decision can be made to continue with this re-wilding method or to intervene in 


anyway, perhaps removing invasive weeds and larger grasses to give more space given to 

wildflowers to establish. It is worth noting that a true wildflower meadow will take a couple 

of years to mature. Upon inspection of the site there was found a large number of 


wildflowers within the grasses including wild mallow, oxeye daisy, buttercup and red clover 

to name a few, which shows huge promise already.


In liaison with the current contracted mowing, wild areas can be marked out, and a mown 

edge defined between the wild areas and the regular mown lawn. Paths and patterns can 

be created across the wild areas to make a feature of the areas, have sitting areas and allow 

access.  Maintenance is minimal, the wildflowers are perennials and come back each year. 

The area is cut only a few times, once in late summer and perhaps again in autumn if 


required. The traditional scything method and haymaking have been discussed as the best 

way to treat a wildflower meadow and could also provide a fun activity for residents to be 

involved with. It would be great to keep these traditional skills alive that root deep into the 

history of the area. 
           The rewilding area will be cut down in September and then what we then do can be evaluated.


TH suggested that when Site B is developed it may be good to have cut throughs to Marlbrook and 
said that WPC will be in talks with the developers soon.


Resolved: That this trial be done until September and then will be evaluated.


No decision was made on the Willow Close verge.
  58/21
 Other tasks (only if any change to report) 
a. Task 6
 Removal for flower tubs from the Hill Road Car Park - one still to be moved (TJ)- To see if we can get some volunteers to help move the tub.
b. Task 7
 Replacement of litter bins in town centre – need to identify locations for new bins and identify suitable bins (TJ) – We are awaiting a survey from SODC. KT to ask if this has been done.
c. Task 11 Lady Mogg garden in Cuxham Road – benches ordered and installation arranged. 
d. Task 19 Dogs on the playing fields – Review possibility of larger bins and if appropriate order them – A bin has been ordered.
e. Task 20 Speed checks in town – Still waiting for poles to be delivered and for finance to approve an additional SID (IH)
f. Task 26 Improvements to dangerous crossing at Pyrton Lane/Cuxham Lane.  Need a proposal that can go to OCC (KW). It was noted that this needs to be done separately from the traffic calming project. IH and KW to draw up a suitable proposal.
g. Task 42 List of significant trees in the parish.  Work being done by WCAG – need to identify councillor to work with them. It was noted that this is hand and Fiona Danks has started doing this. No WPC input needed at this stage.
h. Task 43 Sprung gate at entrance to Rec from Love Lane – waiting for replacement (RB) – RB will attend to this in the next two weeks.
i. Task 46 Wild flower planting under the trees near the entrance (RB) – Our gardener has done this planting.
j. Task 49 Footpath 36 / Little Orchard - need to decide whether this task would be better handled by a different committee.  If we stick with Ops doing this, then need to agree what we realistically want done here and establish better communication with owner (IH) – It was agreed to check through past minutes to see where this issue is. A report was made to Enforcement about the fencing and their reply was that there was no breach of planning control. However this fence was put up temporarily and it may be worth having some dialogue with the owner. If this is to be done MR, IH and KT will meet with him. It was noted that it may be useful to get confirmation of what he is using the land for.
k. Task 57 Full Comet bus service- this will restart on 20th July - need to monitor usage (IH)
l. Task 58 Refurbishment of phone box in Hill Road car park  (TH) – TH said that his idea would be to use it as a mini arts centre as the District Councillor had asked about its possible use. TH reported that people would not be allowed into the box itself and it would be possible to have see though panels which could show a variety of arts on shelving and it could even be commercially driven. It would be possible to have a ‘Welcome to Watlington’ sign on it.. TH asked that members revisit the paper he sent out last month. TH will also consult with the ArtsWeek team. TH and TJ will have further discussion and it will be further discussed at the next meeting. It could then have some public consultation.
m. Task 61 Brook Street trench - Need to remedy it -  It was noted that one part at Brook St/Couching St has been filled in but the whole trench needs addressing and IH will discuss with Jon Beale from OCC (IH). IH reported that at least OCC have recognised that this is a problem.
n. Task 62 & 63 Rowan tree planting and removal of dead tree.  CwT will look at as part of the Tree Management Plan.

o. Task 65 Discussion with OCC on footpaths – TH reported that they have suggested they will carry out remedial work if WPC would provide the money for the materials. TH will continue to chase this and see if he can get some information on costs.


              59/21
 Tasks on hold
a. MUGA proposal – now with CIL/Major Projects (task 1 – RB)

b. Performance Space in the Paddock – now with CIL/Major Projects (task 3 - TH)

c. Pilgrims Way footpath – with OCC  (task 22 – TH)

d. Further refurbishment of public toilets  (task 24 – RB)

e. Fingerpost signs at Town Hall (task 25 – TH)

f. Barrier at end of Church Lane (task 31 – TH)

g. Permanent public toilet at the Rec– now with CIL/Major Projects (task 33 - TH) (task 1 – RB)

h. High Street pedestrian improvements  – now with CIL/Major Projects (task 52 – IH)

i. Fencing at rec – new fence / hedge needed behind the half pipe (task 54 – RB)

j. Electric charge points in Hill Road car park – now with CIL/Major Projects (task 55 – IH)

k. Flooding in Hill Road car park – now with CIL/Major Projects (task 59 – RB)
l. Task 37 Business Use of Rec – Decision on whether a charge (task 37 – RB) – ON HOLD

*Operations updated spreadsheet was attached to the agenda
60/21
Subcommittees  


1. Allotments – It was noted that the Finance Committee are considering the Water Upgrade 
proposal.

2. PSFC 

      
a) Permanent Marking of Rec Car Park - RS has met with other Councillors on site and is drawing 
up a plan. As regards the potholes Chris Collins has been asked to quote to fill these in.
61/21    Correspondence 
           Letter 78 - Sylvia Mountford – Christmas Common – This was noted.
           Letter 83 - OCC – Landowner Declaration: Land known as Lys Mill Farm – attached – this 

        Prevents unrecorded public rights of way from being legally recorded on the basis of presumed   

 
           dedication in the future – It is unclear what the motivation is for doing this. It may be that they are opening the road onto Britwell Road as some clearing up work has been done. It was noted that Andrew McAuley had visited the site and KT will ask for his comments. It was thought that Copas may be worried that it will become a right of way if he does not have this declaration.
   
            Resolved: That we approach Copas Farm to discuss the network of footpaths. IH, TH and RS to discuss   

                  this prior to a meeting being arranged.
      62/21    Any Other Business

                    Tabletop in Paddock - TH said he is worried about one being loose. KT will sort this out.

  Pothole behind the Co-op in Watcombe Road – KT has asked Chris Collins for a quote to fill it in.

  Benches at the Rec – It was noted that these are showing signs of their age and some refurbishment needs to be done. KT will see if our Caretaker can repair these.

  Paddock Projects – Request for Green Art Trail in August
1. Log pile - this is a great habitat to encourage different insects and beetles that are good food for hedgehogs and birds.  We identified a potentially good spot for this under the trees and amongst thick shrubbery just on the left as you enter past the iron railings from the library.  There is already a clearing in the hedge there.

This was agreed

2. Installing of some bird boxes in the trees - We have been awarded some money from Freddie van Mierlo to help fund the Green Plan Art Trail and are planning on purchasing 3/4 RSPC wooden bird boxes to put up in the trees.  These would be general bird boxes for robins, wrens, blue tits.

This was agreed

3. Water or wet area - apparently the single most important thing one can do to help wildlife is to create a pond or wet area in our gardens. We realise there is a health and safety issue in a public space with a pond, but we thought it might be possible to create a very shallow wet area that would help provide a habitat for frogs and toads.  We thought next to the woodpile in the same location as above could work. The cost involved with this would be minimal and may only involve purchasing a small pond liner.

This was agreed

3. Wildflower area - I realise this next one is a particularly contentious issue, but we were also wondering if one of the grassy areas might be left unmowed each summer, and a double 'S' spiral maze mowed into it.  This would provide a really fun area for kids to play in, as well as encourage wildflowers for pollinators and encourage other insects within the long grass for hedgehogs and birds etc.  The area we thought could work well is the one to the left of the path as you enter from the Brook Street to High Street alley way entrance.  I would imagine, particularly if the paddock has recently been mowed, that this might not be possible in time for August, as I don't think there is enough growth, but would be nice to experiment with it for the next few weeks.  Don said he was willing to oversee the spiral mowing.

Further discussion needed

4. Building a grass/wildflower 'bench' - The idea here is to build an earth 'bench' that is then sowed with grass and wildflowers, so that people can sit on it.

It was thought this was a good idea but need more information on location etc.

THERE BEING NO OTHER BUSINESS THE MEETING CLOSED AT 8.55PM
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